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be used to satisfy this requirement. If 
the device is anything other than a 
radio, the contact number for the de-
vice must be provided to the Pacific Is-
lands Regional Administrator on the 
application form for the WCPFC Area 
Endorsement in accordance with the 
requirements of § 300.212. 

(2) For the purpose of submitting the 
position reports that might be required 
in cases of VMS unit failure under 
paragraph (c)(4)(ii) of this section, the 
vessel operator shall, while the vessel 
is at sea, carry on board a communica-
tion device capable of transmitting, 
while the vessel is on the high seas in 
the Convention Area, communications 
by telephone, facsimile, e-mail, or 
radio to the Commission, in Pohnpei, 
Micronesia. The VMS unit used to ful-
fill the requirements of paragraph (c) 
of this section may not be used to sat-
isfy this requirement. The same com-
munication device may be able to sat-
isfy the requirements of both this para-
graph and paragraph (h)(1) of this sec-
tion. 

[75 FR 3351, Jan. 21, 2010] 

§ 300.220 Confidentiality of informa-
tion. 

(a) Types of information covered. 
NOAA is authorized under the Act and 
other statutes to collect and maintain 
information. This section applies to 
confidential information collected 
under authority of the Act. 

(b) Collection and maintenance of infor-
mation—(1) General. (i) Any information 
required to be submitted to the Sec-
retary, a State fishery management 
agency, or a Marine Fisheries Commis-
sion under the Act shall be provided to 
the Assistant Administrator. 

(ii) Any observer information col-
lected under the Act shall be provided 
to the Assistant Administrator. 

(iii) Appropriate safeguards as speci-
fied by NOAA Administrative Order 
(NAO) 216–100 or other NOAA/NMFS in-
ternal procedures, apply to the collec-
tion and maintenance of any informa-
tion collected pursuant to paragraphs 
(b)(1) or (b)(2) of this section, whether 
separated from identifying particulars 
or not, so as to ensure their confiden-
tiality. Information submitted to the 
Secretary in compliance with this sub-
part shall not be disclosed except as 

authorized herein or by other law or 
regulation. 

(2) Collection agreements with States or 
Marine Fisheries Commissions. (i) The 
Assistant Administrator may enter 
into an agreement with a State or a 
Marine Fisheries Commission author-
izing the State or Marine Fisheries 
Commission to collect information on 
behalf of the Secretary. 

(ii) To enter into a cooperative col-
lection agreement with a State or a 
Marine Fisheries Commission, NMFS 
must ensure that: 

(A) The State has authority to pro-
tect the information from disclosure in 
a manner at least as protective as 
these regulations. 

(B) The Marine Fisheries Commission 
has enacted policies and procedures to 
protect the information from public 
disclosure. 

(3) Collection services by observer em-
ployer/observer provider. The Assistant 
Administrator shall make the fol-
lowing determinations before issuing a 
permit or letting a contract or grant to 
an organization that provides observer 
services: 

(i) That the observer employer/ob-
server provider has enacted policies 
and procedures to protect the informa-
tion from public disclosure; 

(ii) That the observer employer/ob-
server provider has entered into an 
agreement with the Assistant Adminis-
trator that prohibits public disclosure 
and specifies penalties for such disclo-
sure; and 

(iii) That the observer employer/ob-
server provider requires each observer 
to sign an agreement with NOAA/ 
NMFS that prohibits public disclosure 
of observer information and specifies 
penalties for such disclosure. 

(c) Access to information—(1) General. 
This section establishes procedures in-
tended to manage, preserve, and pro-
tect the confidentiality of information 
submitted in compliance with the Act 
and its implementing regulations. This 
section applies to those persons and or-
ganizations deemed eligible to access 
confidential information subject to the 
terms and conditions described in this 
section and the Act. All other persons 
requesting access to confidential infor-
mation should follow the procedures 
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set forth in the Freedom of Informa-
tion Act, 5 U.S.C. 552, 15 CFR parts 15 
and 903, NAO 205–14, and Department of 
Commerce Administrative Orders 205– 
12 and 205–14, as applicable. Persons eli-
gible to access confidential informa-
tion under this section shall submit to 
NMFS a written request with the fol-
lowing information: 

(i) The specific types of information 
requested; 

(ii) The relevance of the information 
to requirements of the Act; 

(iii) The duration of time that access 
will be required: continuous, infre-
quent, or one-time; and 

(iv) An explanation of why the avail-
ability of information in aggregate or 
summary form from other sources 
would not satisfy the requested needs. 

(2) Federal employees. Confidential in-
formation will only be accessible to the 
following: 

(i) Federal employees who are re-
sponsible for administering, imple-
menting, or enforcing the Act. Such 
persons are exempt from the provisions 
of paragraph (c)(1) of this section. 

(ii) NMFS employees responsible for 
the collection, processing, and storage 
of the information or performing re-
search that requires access to confiden-
tial information. Such persons are ex-
empt from the provisions of paragraph 
(c)(1) of this section. 

(iii) Other NOAA employees on a de-
monstrable need-to-know basis. 

(iv) Persons that need access to con-
fidential information to perform func-
tions authorized under a Federal con-
tract, cooperative agreement, or grant 
awarded by NOAA/NMFS. 

(3) Commission. (i) Confidential infor-
mation will be subject to disclosure to 
the Commission, but only if: 

(A) The information is required to be 
submitted to the Commission under 
the requirements of the WCPF Conven-
tion or the decisions of the Commis-
sion; 

(B) The provision of such information 
is in accord with the requirements of 
the Act, the WCPF Convention, and the 
decisions of the Commission, including 
any procedures, policies, or practices 
adopted by the Commission relating to 
the receipt, maintenance, protection or 
dissemination of information by the 
Commission; and 

(C) The provision of such information 
is in accord with any agreement be-
tween the United States and the Com-
mission that includes provisions to pre-
vent public disclosure of the identity 
or business of any person. 

(ii) The provisions of paragraph (c)(1) 
of this section do not apply to the re-
lease of confidential information to the 
Commission. 

(4) State employees. Confidential infor-
mation may be made accessible to a 
State employee only by written re-
quest and only upon the determination 
by NMFS that at least one of the fol-
lowing conditions is met: 

(i) The employee has a need for con-
fidential information to further the De-
partment of Commerce’s mission, and 
the State has entered into a written 
agreement between the Assistant Ad-
ministrator and the head of the State’s 
agency that manages marine and/or 
anadromous fisheries. The agreement 
shall contain a finding by the Assistant 
Administrator that the State has con-
fidentiality protection authority com-
parable to the Act and that the State 
will exercise this authority to prohibit 
public disclosure of the identity or 
business of any person. 

(ii) The employee enforces the Act or 
fishery management plans prepared 
under the authority of the Magnuson- 
Stevens Conservation and Management 
Act, and the State for which the em-
ployee works has entered into a fishery 
enforcement agreement with the Sec-
retary and the agreement is in effect. 

(5) Marine Fisheries Commission em-
ployees. Confidential information may 
be made accessible to Marine Fisheries 
Commission employees only upon writ-
ten request of the Marine Fisheries 
Commission and only if the request 
demonstrates a need for confidential 
information to further the Department 
of Commerce’s mission, and the execu-
tive director of the Marine Fisheries 
Commission has entered into a written 
agreement with the Assistant Adminis-
trator. The agreement shall contain a 
finding by the Assistant Administrator 
that the Marine Fisheries Commission 
has confidentiality protection policies 
and procedures to protect from public 
disclosure information that would re-
veal the identity or business of any 
person. 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 11:01 Jan 05, 2011 Jkt 220227 PO 00000 Frm 01067 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8002 Q:\50\220227.XXX ofr150 PsN: PC150



1058 

50 CFR Ch. III (10–1–10 Edition) § 300.220 

(6) Homeland and national security ac-
tivities. Confidential information may 
be made accessible to Federal employ-
ees for purposes of promoting home-
land security or national security at 
the request of another Federal agency 
only if: 

(i) Providing the information pro-
motes homeland security or national 
security purposes including the USCG’s 
homeland security missions as defined 
in section 888(a)(2) of the Homeland Se-
curity Act of 2002 (6 U.S.C. 468(a)(2)); 
and 

(ii) The requesting agency has en-
tered into a written agreement with 
the Assistant Administrator. The 
agreement shall contain a finding by 
the Assistant Administrator that the 
requesting agency has confidentiality 
policies and procedures to protect the 
information from public disclosure. 

(7) Observer and observer employer/ob-
server provider. Confidential informa-
tion used for purposes other than those 
contained in this subpart or in part 600 
of this title may only be used by ob-
servers and observer employers/ob-
server providers in order: 

(i) To adjudicate observer certifi-
cations; 

(ii) To allow the sharing of observer 
information among the observers and 
between observers and observer em-
ployers/observer providers as necessary 
to train and prepare observers for de-
ployments on specific vessels; or 

(iii) To validate the accuracy of the 
observer information collected. 

(8) Persons having access to confiden-
tial information may be subject to 
criminal and civil penalties for unau-
thorized use or disclosure of confiden-
tial information. See 18 U.S.C. 1905, 16 
U.S.C. 1857, and NOAA/NMFS internal 
procedures, including NAO 216–100. 

(d) Control system. (1) The Assistant 
Administrator maintains a control sys-
tem to protect the identity or business 
of any person who submits information 
in compliance with any requirement or 
regulation under the Act. The control 
system: 

(i) Identifies those persons who have 
access to the information; 

(ii) Contains procedures to limit ac-
cess to confidential information to au-
thorized users; and 

(iii) Provides handling and physical 
storage protocols for safeguarding of 
the information. 

(2) This system requires that all per-
sons who have authorized access to the 
information be informed of the con-
fidentiality of the information. These 
persons, with the exception of employ-
ees and contractors of the Commission, 
are required to sign a statement that 
they: 

(i) Have been informed that the infor-
mation is confidential; and 

(ii) Have reviewed and are familiar 
with the procedures to protect con-
fidential information. 

(e) Release of information. (1) The As-
sistant Administrator will not disclose 
to the public any confidential informa-
tion, except: 

(i) When the Secretary has obtained 
from the person who submitted the in-
formation an authorization to release 
the information to persons for reasons 
not otherwise provided for in this sub-
part. In situations where a person pro-
vides information through a second 
party, both parties are considered joint 
submitters of information and either 
party may request a release. The au-
thorization to release such information 
will require: 

(A) A written statement from the 
person(s) who submitted the informa-
tion authorizing the release of the sub-
mitted information; and 

(B) A finding by the Secretary that 
such release does not violate other re-
quirements of the Act or other applica-
ble laws. 

(ii) Observer information as author-
ized by a fishery management plan 
(prepared under the authority of the 
Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conserva-
tion and Management Act) or regula-
tions under the authority of the North 
Pacific Council to allow disclosure of 
observer information to the public of 
weekly summary bycatch information 
identified by vessel or for haul-specific 
bycatch information without vessel 
identification. 

(iii) When such information is re-
quired to be submitted for any deter-
mination under a limited access pro-
gram. 

(iv) When required by a court order. 
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(2) All requests from the public for 
confidential information will be proc-
essed in accordance with the require-
ments of 5 U.S.C. 552a, 15 CFR parts 4 
and 903, NAO 205–14, and Department of 
Commerce Administrative Orders DAO 
205–12 and DAO 205–14. Nothing in this 
section is intended to confer any right, 
claim, or entitlement to obtain access 
to confidential information not already 
established by law. 

(3) NMFS does not release or allow 
access to confidential information in 
its possession to members of advisory 
groups of the Regional Fishery Man-
agement Councils established under 
the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Con-
servation and Management Act, except 
as provided by law. 

[75 FR 3352, Jan. 21, 2010] 

§ 300.221 Facilitation of enforcement 
and inspection. 

In addition to the facilitation of en-
forcement provisions of § 300.5, the fol-
lowing requirements apply to this sub-
part. 

(a) A fishing vessel of the United 
States with a WCPFC Area Endorse-
ment or for which a WCPFC Area En-
dorsement is required, including the 
vessel’s operator and each member of 
the vessel’s crew shall, when in the 
Convention Area, be subject to the fol-
lowing requirements: 

(1) The Federal Certificate of Docu-
mentation or State or other docu-
mentation for the vessel, or a copy 
thereof, shall be carried on board the 
vessel. Any license, permit or other au-
thorization to use the vessel to fish, re-
tain fish, transship fish, or land fish 
issued by a nation or political entity 
other than the United States, or a copy 
thereof, shall be carried on board the 
vessel. These documents shall be made 
available for inspection by any author-
ized officer. If the vessel is on the high 
seas, the above-mentioned licenses, 
permits, and authorizations shall also 
be made available for inspection by 
any WCPFC inspector. If the vessel is 
in an area under the jurisdiction of a 
member of the Commission other than 
the United States, they shall be made 
available for inspection by any author-
ized enforcement official of that mem-
ber. 

(2) For the purpose of facilitating 
communication with the fisheries man-
agement, surveillance and enforcement 
authorities of the members of the Com-
mission, the operator shall ensure the 
continuous monitoring of the inter-
national safety and calling radio fre-
quency 156.8 MHz (Channel 16, VHF– 
FM) and, if the vessel is equipped to do 
so, the international distress and call-
ing radio frequency 2.182 MHz (HF). 

(3) The operator shall ensure that an 
up-to-date copy of the International 
Code of Signals (INTERCO) is on board 
and accessible at all times. 

(4) When engaged in transshipment 
on the high seas or in an area under the 
jurisdiction of a member of the Com-
mission other than the United States, 
the operator and crew shall: 

(i) Provide any WCPFC trans-
shipment monitor with full access to, 
and use of, facilities and equipment 
which such authorized person may de-
termine is necessary to carry out his or 
her duties to monitor transshipment 
activities, including full access to the 
bridge, fish on board, and all areas 
which may be used to hold, process, 
weigh and store fish, and full access to 
the vessel’s records, including its log 
and documentation for the purpose of 
inspection and photocopying; 

(ii) Allow and assist any WCPFC 
transshipment monitor to collect and 
remove samples and gather any other 
information required to fully monitor 
transshipment activities. 

(iii) Not assault, obstruct, resist, 
delay, refuse boarding to, intimidate, 
harass, interfere with, unduly obstruct 
or delay any WCPFC transshipment 
monitor in the performance of such 
person’s duties, or attempt to do any of 
the same. 

(b) The operator and crew of a fishing 
vessel of the United States, when on 
the high seas in the Convention Area, 
shall be subject to the following re-
quirements: 

(1) The operator and crew shall im-
mediately comply with instructions 
given by an officer on board a WCPFC 
inspection vessel to move the vessel to 
a safe location and/or to stop the ves-
sel, provided that the officer has, prior 
to the issuance of such instructions: 
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